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JEERS ... to Washington Supreme Court Justices Richard Sanders and Jim Johnson. Blacks make up about a fifth of Washington's prison cells, but account for only 4 percent of the total state population. 

What explains such a disparity? 

No, these people aren't victims. They're in prison for a reason. They broke the law. 

Still, most thoughtful people would not disregard socio-economic disadvantages and racial bias. Others would point to the fact that poor people, represented in court by underpaid, overburdened public defenders, don't fare as well as wealthier clients who can afford private lawyers. 

Federal drug statutes and other sentencing guidelines tend to fall more harshly on minorities. 

What they would not say is this: More minorities are in prison because more minorities commit crimes. 

That would be insensitive, slanted, incomplete and bordering on - if not grounded in - bigotry. 

So said Sanders at an Oct. 7 meeting in Olympia. 

From Johnson's lips came this contribution in jurisprudence: the pejorative "poverty pimp," which means people who make a profit by providing legal services to the poor. And in referring to African-Americans, Johnson also used the phrase "you all" or "you people." 

Plan on getting a fair shake from Washington's top jurists? Think again. 

Both are on Tuesday's ballot, but only Sanders is opposed. He faces lawyer Charlie Wiggins. 

JEERS ... to Idaho Gov. C. L. (Butch) Otter. Watching his latest campaign commercial, you'd never guess how many more barriers he's thrown up in the path of Idaho kids seeking a college education. You'd think he was the best friend these students ever had. 

Otter is touting the Opportunity Scholarship Fund, which extends aid to low-income college students. 

And it's true that four years ago, Otter and lawmakers created a $20 million endowment to fund these scholarships. They also provided two years' worth of ongoing funding. 

Then they stopped. Students already in the scholarship system are relying on the endowment's dividends. Consequently, the number of students getting up to $3,000 a year dropped in half, from 800 in 2007 to 400 today. 

Meanwhile Otter and his legislative allies treated higher education like a piggy bank. They raided college and university accounts to help balance the budget. State support is down 22 percent in two years. To help pay the bills, colleges and universities jacked up student fees and tuition by 28 percent. The University of Idaho's $5,400 annual fees more than burn up whatever "opportunity" Otter's scholarship program offered. 

When you continually balance the budget on the backs of struggling college students, you don't get to portray yourself as their champion in campaign commercials. 

Find another message, governor. 

JEERS ... to the Kootenai County Republican Central Committee. Rep. Phil Hart, R-Athol, may be a tax scofflaw and a timber thief. But he's their tax scofflaw and their timber thief. Woe to any Republican who says otherwise. 

Just to recap: Hart's the guy who claimed income taxes were unconstitutional more than a decade ago and still owes more than a half-million dollars to the state and federal governments. 

He's the same fellow who trespassed on state timber lands and took enough trees to build his home without paying - at least until recently. 

At least one Republican leader isn't buying it. 

"I won't support a guy who has these issues surrounding him because it's not good for the Republican Party," says State Committeeman Matt Roetter of Hayden. "Character matters. Being honest matters." 

Try telling that to an Idaho GOP that at its state convention in Idaho Falls imposed a loyalty oath on its candidates. 

Try telling that to the Kootenai County Central Committee. Its members voted 29-to-16 to initiate Roetter's removal. Tuesday, it was set to complete the deed. Then, in the glare of publicity, the panel opted to wait until after next week's election. 

Care to place any bets on the outcome? 

JEERS ... again to Gov. Otter. His office says they "own" a paperwork mistake that cost north central Idaho farmers $10 million in federal assistance. Farmers were looking for disaster declaration relief to compensate for a 2009 rain event that came in the middle of the wheat harvest. 

Otter had until Nov. 23 to get the paperwork into the U.S. Department of Agriculture. When his office missed the deadline by more than a month, the USDA refused to extend the aid. 

"It should have been treated like a million-dollar check," says Nezperce farmer Greg Branson. 

If only this were an anamoly. 

In Moscow, the Meals on Wheels program has dried up because Otter's Health and Welfare Medicaid claims reimbursement contractor has botched its job. 

The contractor in charge providing Medicaid dental services tried to drop 150 dentists with no heads up, leaving some Medicaid patients potentially stranded. 

This is the governor who came close to setting a record number of vetoes in 2009, yet got practically nowhere in his bid to secure more dollars for highways. 

The same fellow who sought to close down Parks and Recreation, until he realized the move would threaten Idaho's ownership of Harriman State Park. 

And the administration that has seen lawsuits over the firing of its transportation director, the cutting of tax deals with big corporations and the way it awarded contracts for the Idaho Education Network. 

With all that on its plate, what's one more messed-up job? 

CHEERS .. to the 100 Lewiston High School music students who Monday and Tuesday performed their annual fall concert. 

You could be impressed by the diversity of the musicians involved - from the concert choir, the jazz band, the Grace Notes and Golden Voices to the marching band. 

Or appreciate the format, which ranged from "The Phantom of the Opera" to "Born to be Wild." 

Or simply take in the size of the audience - roughly about 500 parents and family members attended. 

Hats off to director Gary Gemberling and choir teacher Julie Burke. - M.T. 

